Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting
May 14, 2018
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:30 pm, May 14, 2018 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting are Councilpersons, Burton Seymour Jr., Charles Hebbard and Randy Rundle. Also present, Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Zoning Board Chairman Gordon Reese, Deputy Highway Superintendent Doug Green, and five (5) residents. Councilperson Barbara Phillips was absent.
Supervisor Eisnor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
There being no one wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session and asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Russell Young reported;
       A)  Brush clean-up to date 300+ ten wheeler loads

       B)  Cleaned sand on Main Street and Stone Road

       C)  Sign contract for Ameri Pride

       D)  Sign ditching and mowing agreement

       E)  FEMA application has been sent in. The Town will be getting $17,298.03 from Storm Stella

       F)  Michael Scoones from BOCES Conservation Class is doing and internship with the Highway 

            Department

Councilperson Hebbard stated that he has been invited to a meeting concerning the flooding issue at Upstate Medical Supply on the corner of NYS RT. 233 and NYS Rt. 5 and asked the Highway Superintendent if he had been asked to attend. Highway Superintendent Young replied that he had not been invited.
Supervisor Seymour asked where the Highway Department was disposing of all the brush they had been picking up.  The Highway Superintendent stated that Sloan’s is accepting the brush for $10.00 a truck load.  Superintendent Young fears that we will soon be cut off as the Town has already taken so much there.  Councilperson Rundle asked if there was still a lot to pick up.  The Highway Superintendent stated that he received four (4) new calls today and there is a lot more out there.  The Highway Department has really been working hard.  Supervisor Eisnor added that they are doing a great job.
Supervisor Eisnor stated that the County Mowing Agreement is here, the County Striping agreement will be here tomorrow and the County Ditching agreement is expected soon.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported; 
The Tentative roll is in. A copy has been left with the Town Clerk. The Star Exemptions are $42,420 for the Enhance, $19,050 the Basic.  Our Equalization rate will be 63%. The notices have gone out of the new Assessments.  I will be sitting with the Roll on May 12th for 4 hours, the 15th for 4 hours and the 16th for 8 hours. Assessment Review Board will met May 22nd between the hours of 2:00 pm to 4:00 pm and 6:00pm to 8:00 pm.
The Supervisor thanked Sole Assessor Szarek for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme reported;

	Month
	Mar- 18
	         Building 
	Permits
	 & Septic
	Permits
	 Monthly
	 Report

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	04/03/18
	2018-0004
	Rahn
	Michael
	4785 NYS Route 233 
	314.000-1-40
	Alteration
	$75.00

	04/03/18
	2018-0005
	Cristiano
	Tony
	7303 E Main St
	302.004-2-53
	Comm. Bldg.
	$270.00

	04/10/18
	2018-0006
	Pearson
	Ivan
	4922 NYS Route 233
	314.000-1-34.6
	Addition
	$75.00

	04/10/18
	2018-0007
	Sexton
	Misty
	25 Tindall Manor
	315.018-2-34
	Addition
	$75.00

	04/10/18
	2018-0008
	Seymour
	Burton Sr
	NYS Route 5
	327.000-6-41.1
	Comm. Storage Units
	$540.00

	04/10/18
	2018-0009
	Broadbent
	Tim
	4423 Saunders Rd
	327.000-6-36.3
	Pool
	$30.00

	04/10/18
	2018-0010
	Taurisano
	Anthony
	6099 Lower Lawrence
	273.000-1-20.2
	Solar Array
	$75.00

	04/10/18
	2018-0011
	Lockwood
	Mark
	4968 Stop 7 Rd
	315.000-1-24
	Alt/Cell
	$50.00

	04/12/18
	2018-0012
	Lewis
	Mark
	4534 NYS Route 233
	327.000-6-13
	Solar Array
	$75.00

	04/12/18
	2018-0013
	United Cerebral 
	Palsy
	95 Seymour Lane
	314.000-56-18
	Residence
	Exempt

	04/19/18
	2018-0014
	David
	Fisher
	6272 Lowell Rd
	301.000-1-21.26
	Solar Array
	$75.00

	04/24/18
	2018-0015
	Shafer
	Jason
	Seymour Lane
	314.000-1-56-16
	Apartments
	$2,250.00

	04/24/18
	2018-0016
	Strife
	Colleen
	26 Tindall Manor
	315.018-2-48
	Addition
	$75.00

	04/24/18
	2018-0017
	Page
	Barbara
	5339 Old Oneida Rd
	272.000-1-2.2
	Addition
	$80.00

	04/24/18
	Planning
	Denslow
	Tom
	Seymour Lane
	314.000-1-56.8
	Comm. Bldg.
	$150.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$3,895.00


Order to Remedy was written for 5941 Lowell Rd.

Order to Remedy was written for 5795 State Rte. 26.

6212 Bartlett Rd was placarded May 9, 2018.

7278 W Main St. owner will be sent to court.

No fire prevention inspections to report.
Councilperson Rundle asked for an update on the Bartlett Road house.  Codes Officer Thieme stated that the owners are attempting to get quotes for repair/demolition.  Councilperson Rundle asked if the Town could require the owner to demolish rather than repair.  Codes Officer Thieme and Attorney Mattacola both replied no.  The owner of the property has the right to make that decision. 
Supervisor Eisnor asked Attorney Mattacola how to address the fact that the Asst. Codes Enforcement Officer is not available to appear at 3:00 pm on Wednesdays for court cases.  Attorney Mattacola stated that the Judges do not have to change the hours that they hold count, and they are not inclined to do so.  Attorney Mattacola asked Codes Officer Jody Thieme to represent the Asst. Codes Enforcement Officer on any court matters.  Codes Officer Thieme indicated he would.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and stated that Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following Report;
  Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed several UFPO dig requests.

· “LT2” water sampling continuing every 2 weeks until October 12th.

· Going to begin hydrant flushing (all 3 systems) in the beginning of June

· Worked with Seymour Excavating to replace 3 damaged shut-offs

· Shut water supply off to house on Rt 233

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed 2 UFPO’s & 1 emergency UFPO.

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed several UFPO’s
Supervisor Eisnor stated that after a lot of coaxing, the Westmoreland Central School has agreed to pay Murphy Excavating for repairing the broken line in the School driveway.
Councilperson Hebbard stated that he has been in contact with representatives from Rome Water and they are interested in helping with Spencer meters.  Supervisor Eisnor stated that he has been in discussions with Rome water for months and they are unable to commit.  Mohawk Valley Water Authority has agreed to replace the meters with new meters equipped with drive by capabilities, read the meters, bill and collect at no cost to the District. 

The Supervisor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Head Reading Center Clerk Charles Kenneally reported;
In  April we loaned out 1005 items, registered 6 new patrons, and purchased new books totaling $410.16, had items sent in for processing for a total of $3.00 and supplies, HP ink cartridges for the fax machine, total $28.03, total invoice $441.19.  Book Club: eleven people met to read and discuss “The Horse Dancer”      

Sadly one of our best patrons has passed away:





Robert Wheeler Muller 1934 - 2018
WESTMORELAND - Robert Wheeler Muller, 83, passed away, April 20, 2018, with his son and favorite fishing partner, Ricky, by his side.  Known by everyone as Wheeler, he was born in Whitesboro on August 8, 1934 and called Westmoreland his home for almost fifty years. He was a graduate of Whitesboro High School and Cornell University.  Wheeler was an avid reader and lover of music, but his passion was fishing. He was at his happiest with a rod in his hand, a cigar in his mouth, telling the lies of the fisherman.
He leaves behind children, grandchildren, nieces, nephews, and a sweet fluffy dog.
Many thanks to the Westmoreland Public Library for keeping him entertained in his final years.
In keeping with his wishes, there will be no funeral or calling hours.
For those wishing to honor him, light a cigar, cast a line and lie about how big the fish was.
Supervisor Eisnor asked for the Attorneys Report.

Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;

The outcome of the Court Hearing on the Zoning Challenge was in the Town’s favor.  The Judge still needs to sign, order and serve the plaintiff the paperwork.  At that time the Plaintiff still has the right to appeal, but for now the Zoning Boards decision was upheld.
Attorney Mattacola stated that he has been researching Solar Farms and recommends the Town consider a six (6) month moratorium on Solar Farms.  This would allow for the Planning/Zoning Boards to research and make recommendations to the Board.  Councilperson Hebbard commented that National Grid has specifications on the number of Solar Farms that can be erected within a certain area.  Attorney Mattacola replied that there are many laws and guidelines available.  A lengthy discussion continued.

70 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to direct the Attorney to draft a six (6) month moratorium and Public Law regarding Solar Farms and to set June 11, 2018 at 6:00 pm as the date of the public hearing.  All Board members present voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried.

Zoning Board Chairman, Gordon Reese asked how to handle a case that may come in prior to the moratorium taking effect.  Attorney Mattacola replied until a moratorium has been passed, current Zoning Laws will apply.
The Supervisor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;
In April, the Town Clerk’s office sold six (6) new dog licenses, renewed sixty-three (63) individual dog licenses and two (2) purebred licenses for $653.00.  Of that, $129.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $524.00. 

On April 9, 2018, twenty-nine (29) late notices were sent out for dogs due in March 2018.  Renewal notices for seventy-eight (78) dogs due in May were sent out on May 1, 2018.

DECALS sales totaled $1,280.00; $1,253.52 was sent to the NYS Department of Environmental Conservation.  The Town received $26.48 in commissions.  

There was no marriage license issued in April.

Seven (7) permanent handicapped permits and three (3) temporary handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month.  

Eighteen (18) certified copies were issued for $180.00.

Fourteen (14) building permits were issued for $3,895.00 and one Fire Inspection payment was received for $50.00.

Communications Received:

1. Oneida County Board of Legislators- notification of properties requesting inclusion into agricultural districts.

2. U.S Department of Agriculture - notice of areas that no longer qualify for rural housing initiatives.

3. Digital Towpath- E-newsletter.
4. Troy & Banks- notice of LED street lighting program.
Checks Received:

1. Westmoreland Justice Court

March 2018-Justice Ossont
$ 16,976.00

2. Westmoreland Justice Court

March 2018-Justice Bowers
$   5,545.00

3. Ryan & Amanda Stanek

culvert pipe install
             $       300.00

4. Westmoreland Fire District





$    5,871.87

5. Shaun & Amy Bowen


park rental


$          25.00

6. NYMIR




insurance adjustment

$        115.00    

The Supervisor thanked the Clerk for her report.
Councilperson Seymour indicated would like to start looking into insurance quotes for next year. Supervisor Eisnor agreed and added that we also have the option of going directly through NYMIR.
Councilperson Hebbard has obtained a quote for infield mix of $63.50 per ton for standard mix or $68.50 a ton for special mix.  A truck can hold approximately 24 tons.  The small field at the Town Park is in desperate need of infield mix now.  All together the Town Park fields will require about 75 tons.

71 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to purchase one (1) truckload of regular infield mix at $63.50 per tone for the small softball field at the Town Park.  Discussion continued.  There was no second.

Councilperson Seymour asked if the Park had been sprayed for weeds this year.  Councilperson Hebbard replied not yet.  Councilperson Seymour inquired as to the status of the woodchips in the playground area.  Councilperson Hebbard stated that chips are needed, but they have to be a special type of chip to be on a playground.  Highway Superintendent Young has agreed to send a truck up to Watertown to pick them up.

Councilperson Seymour asked the Highway Superintendent if the Cemeteries had been mowed yet.  Highway Superintendent Young replied that they plan to mow the Cemeteries the week if the 21st.

Councilperson Hebbard spoke at length of the water project and the funds that are still need in order to proceed.  He suggested the Board re-think this proposal to include replacing the lines in the Tindall Water district and to consider the possibility of combining all three (3) districts into one.  Councilperson Hebbard indicated that more money is available for larger projects. He asked for another month to work out the details.  The Board agreed.
Councilperson Rundle stated that the Park is now open.  Lynn Johnson was extremely helpful in showing him what needed to be done in order to open.  A plumber was required to replace the lines in the men’s bathroom.  Councilperson Rundle advised the board he has developed a playground checklist.  It stipulates what equipment needs to be checked on a daily basis.  Councilperson Rundle continued stating he has raked out all the fields and thanked the Highway department for all the tree work they did at the park.
Councilperson Rundle asked if the pool had a time-line for opening.  Supervisor Eisnor stated that lease they just signed is for two (2) years, the grant is still pending.

Supervisor Eisnor stated the Spencer meters are moving along.  Letters will be sent this week, notifying the residents of the upcoming change.

The Supervisor passed out midterm budget stats to all Board members and indicated we are right on track.

Councilperson Hebbard commented that he put out a request in the newsletter for volunteers to help with a summer youth program in the park.  He received no responses.  Denise Szarek, E. South Street, suggested he re-run the ad not that college students are out of school.  Councilperson Hebbard replied that while that would be helpful, he really needs some adults there for supervision.

Supervisor Eisnor asked for a motion for a budget modification.

72 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to move $39,322.00 from the fund balance to A7110.400 to balance the account for the walking trail work approved in 2017.  Councilperson Seymour seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
73 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
74 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Rundle, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and place on file the minutes of April 9, 2018 as written.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

75 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #140 through #176, which totals $32,209.31.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
76 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Rundle, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard, to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #108 through #138 totaling $40,029.04.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
77 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows:

Westmoreland Water District
vouchers #37-#46
which total         
    $4,234.41
All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Eisnor announced the Public Hearing concerning Solar Farms will be held at 6:00pm on June 11, 2018 and the next regular meeting will be held on June 11, 2018 at 6:30 pm.  He then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
Ronald Klopfanstein, President of the Historical Society, spoke of the Flag Day event at the School House on June 16, 2018 from 1 to 3 pm.  He asked if a certificate of insurance would be required.  If the Pool Association does not need insurance, then he doesn’t feel the Historical Society should need it either.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he would check into that and get back to Mr. Klopfanstein. 
Bernie Szarek speaking as Sexton of the Westmoreland Cemetery, thanked the Highway Department for helping clean the tree branches from the Cemetery after the windstorm.
There being no one else wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor re-convened to the Regular Session.
78 There being no other business to discuss, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 8:37 P.M. 
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk

